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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




August 8, 2013
Present:  Commissioners Christie, Hersh, Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire.  

Also Present: Attorney Collins, Pierre Comtois 
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.
BOARD REORGANIZATION

Due to a recent change in circumstances, Mr. Kelly recommended that the Groton Electric Light Board reorganize in accordance with its Policy Statement.

Mr. Hersh MOVED:


TO ELECT MR. CHRISTIE AS CHAIRMAN

 The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Hersh MOVED:


TO ELECT MR. LINDEMER AS CLERK

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:


TO ELECT MR. HERSH AS MEMBER

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JUNE 3, 2013.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JULY 8, 2013.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT AND RELEASE THE EXECUTIVE SESSION MINUTES OF JULY 8, 2013.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JULY 29, 2013.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Since Attorney Collins had input on several agenda items, the Board voted to change the order of the agenda to accommodate Mr. Collins.

POST MORTEM ON PERMITTING PROCESS

Attorney Collins distributed two letters that were submitted to Town Manager Haddad regarding the post mortem process.  He explained to the Board that he reviewed the post mortem drafts and has three concerns:

1) There was a great deal of talk about wetlands delineation and Mr. Collins thought it was important to note that GELD’s/Places use of the wetlands delineation that was approved by the Conservation as a legal ORAD in 2007 was a perfectly legitimate decision by the Light Commission.

2) He would like to submit his letter dated June 12, 2013 as part of the post mortem record
3) The third concern he wished to discuss in executive session.

 The 43D expedited permitting process was briefly discussed.  The Board agreed that it would have been very difficult to use the 43D process considering that the footprint needed to be determined before submitting to most of the town boards and the footprint was the most significant issue to contend with.
Attorney Collins recommended going into Executive Session to discuss possible litigation.
Several attendees left the meeting while the Board entered Executive Session.

At 7:43 p.m. Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO ENTER EXECUTIVE SESSION TO DISCUSS STRATEGY WITH RESPECT TO COLLECTIVE BARGAINING OR LITIGATION IF AN OPEN MEETING MAY HAVE A DETRIMENTAL EFFECT ON THE BARGAINING OR LITIGATING POSITION OF THE GOVERNMENTAL BODY.
The motion was seconded and voted:  Christie, aye; Hersh, aye; Lindemer, aye.
Executive Session concluded and regular session reconvened at 7:53 p.m.  
Mr. Kelly distributed the Post Mortem report, an email letter from Mr. Murray of Places to Town Manager Haddad, and a letter from George Barringer to the Board of Selectmen.

In his letter to Mr. Haddad, Mr. Murray recommended the wording in item 7 of the report that states “Public presentations by Places were difficult to follow and did not completely address the issues raised by various Boards” be amended from “various Boards” to the Conservation Commission to be more consistent with the title of the section, narrative of the report and facts of the project.  Mr. Hersh believes that GELD should formally agree with Mr. Murray’s assessment of this issue.

Mr. Kelly discussed the upcoming Board of Selectmen meeting that will address the post mortem report and said he believes payment in lieu of taxes (PILOT) questions may come up as a subset of the post mortem.  He would like the Board to be prepared to answer questions regarding the PILOT.   Mr. Lindemer would like the action be put back on the BoS – he would like to know what the BoS is going to change procedurally and what meaningful actions will be taken to benefit future applicants.  He didn’t believe the PILOT should be up for discussion at this meeting and that time would be necessary to observe the BoS actions.
It was decided a quorum of the Light Commission, Mr. Kelly and Attorney Collins would attend the August 12 Board of Selectmen’s meeting, so it should be a posted meeting.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES 

Mr. Collins notified the Board that he had drafted deeds for the land swap with the town which included the MacGregor property and the land at the end of the property close to Broadmeadow Road.  He has forwarded them to the Town’s legal counsel, Kopelman and Page, and they are still reviewing them.  
SOLAR UPDATE

The Board was updated on the progress regarding the potential solar farm on GELD’s Nate Nutting Road and Sandy Pond Road parcels. Attorney Collins stated that he has been negotiating with Natural Heritage’s Endangered Species Review Biologist – Misty-Anne Marold – which lead to discussions about expanding the solar farm to include the Sandy Pond Road parcel.  They will consider all the flat land on the Nate Nutting Road parcel and the Sandy Pond Road parcel.  Ms. Marold attended a site-walk of the two sites on Monday August 5, 2013 with Mr. Kelly and Mr. Dillis of Ducharme and Dillis.  
Mr. Collins has kept the Planning Board on hold regarding GELD’s solar farm application because he will have to add the Sandy Pond Road parcel to the solar application.  Mr. Kelly is working with several solar companies and should have some information on the options in the near future. He will keep the Board and Mr. Collins updated on the progress.
MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

ISO-NE indicated that New England hit a record for a weekend day on Saturday, July 20 and Friday, July 19 was the fourth highest use day on record. 
Outages were discussed.  Mr. Kelly noted the low outages year to date and also noted that the 10-year average as 8,207 hours.  
6 new poles were installed and 3 poles were removed since the last meeting.  The total number of poles replaced to date is 126.  

KWh sales for July were up 11% and year-to-date sales are up 3.6% for 2013.  
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report.  There were many callouts and nine overtime outages since the last meeting.  The outage causes varied – tree frogs and squirrels, motor vehicle accident, transformer and fuse issues, and lightning.
Cash is trending up again and the net income looks like it is recovering from the hit it took in February and March. 
The number of Dig Safes remains high – there were 65 Dig Safes last month.
The number of electronic bills continues to increase each month, but some of the e-bill customers still receive a physical bill copy as well.  The number of customers receiving just an electronic bill is 536.
Most of the material for the fourth circuit has arrived and the rest is expected by month end.  
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES 

Mr. Kelly distributed an email from Fabrizio Caruso, principal architect with CDR Maguire regarding Potential Cost Reductions for GELD’s new office and garage facilities. He included a list of areas that could potentially change and the estimated value of the change.  Mr. Kelly asked Mr. Caruso to consider simplifying the systems and using all steel or all wood.  He explained that the contract required CDR Maguire to provide a building on budget.  Mr. Kelly will work with CDR Maguire to get the design costs lowered.  The Board agreed.
TRENDS STRATEGY

No new Trends Strategy information to discuss.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly distributed GELD’s On Peak and Off Peak Power Position for August 2013 through January 2016, Calendar and Monthly strips pricing through 2017, and a new bar graph created by MMWEC showing GELD’s open and closed hedge position through April 2018.  
Mr. Kelly recommends purchasing greater than an 80% hedge for January/February 2014 due to the high power prices this past February – he would like to reach approximately an 84% hedge. After providing some statistics, he recommended purchasing at least ½ megawatt of on-peak power and one megawatt of off-peak power for January/February 2014.  He also recommended purchasing one megawatt of on-peak power for July/August 2014 and one megawatt each of peak power for calendar years 2015, 2016, 2017.
After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE A .5 MEGAWATT (MW) STRIP OF ON PEAK POWER FOR JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2014 AND ONE (1) MW STRIP OF OFF-PEAK POWER FOR JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2014. 
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

After some additional discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE ONE MW EACH OF AROUND THE CLOCK (ATC) POWER FOR CALENDAR YEARS 2015, 2016, AND 2017.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MISSION STATEMENT

Did not discuss this agenda item.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Kelly gave a brief update on the substation foundation and ductbank construction RFP that is being advertised over the next couple of weeks.  He notified the Board the bids will be opened on Thursday, August 29, 2013 at 1:00 PM and Mr. Kelly should have a recommendation to award the contract at the next Board meeting.  Lead Engineer, Mike Barrett of PLM is working with Mr. Kelly on the requirements and the bidding process.  He will review all bids to determine the best perceived value for the Groton Electric Light Department.

The date for the next Board meeting is dependent on some information Mr. Kelly is awaiting and will be decided upon in the near future.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:20 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








Tammi Lemire






      

       Executive Assistant 
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